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WILLMAR CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS
COUNCIL CHAMBERS

WILLMAR MUNICIPAL UTILITIES BUILDING
WILLMAR, MINNESOTA

December 19, 2016
7:00 p.m. 

The regular meeting of the Willmar City Council was called to order by the Honorable Mayor Marv
Calvin.  Members present on a roll call were Mayor Marv Calvin, Council Members Audrey Nelsen, Steve
Ahmann, Denis Anderson, Ron Christianson, Rick Fagerlie, Shawn Mueske and Tim Johnson.  Council Member
Andrew Plowman was excused from the meeting.  Present 8, Absent 1. 

Also present were Interim City Administrator Mike McGuire, Police Chief Jim Felt, Fire Chief Frank
Hanson, Public Works Director Sean Christensen, Planning and Development Services Director Bruce
Peterson, Community Education and Recreation Director Steve Brisendine, Human Resource Director Bridget
Buckingham, City Clerk Judy Thompson and City Attorney Robert Scott. 

There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.  

Council Member Anderson offered a motion to adopt the Consent Agenda which included the
following items:  City Council Minutes of December 5, Willmar Municipal Utilities Board Minutes of December
12, Planning Commission Minutes of December 14, Accounts Payable Report through December 15, Willmar
Community Center Minutes of November 11, and Willmar Community Education and Recreation Board
Minutes of December 2, 2016.  Council Member Fagerlie seconded the motion, which carried. 

Mayor Calvin recognized the retirement of Public Works Mechanic Mike Stueckrath after 41 years
with the Public Works Department. Gary Manzer, Public Works Working Foreman, thanked Mike for all his
hard work throughout the years.   The Council presented to Mr. Stueckrath a token of appreciation for his
many years of service. 

Public Works Director Christensen presented information regarding the Wastewater Pretreatment
Program Ordinance Amendment.  Mayor Calvin opened the Public Hearing at 7:12 p.m.  There being no one to
speak for or against the proposed amendment, the hearing closed at 7:13 p.m. 

Following discussion, Council Member Anderson offered a motion to adopt, assign a number, and
order final publication of the Ordinance Amending Municipal Code, Chapter 16, Utilities, Article III, Sanitary
Sewer System, as required to implement delegated Wastewater Pretreatment Program.  Council Member
Christianson seconded the motion, which carried on a roll call vote of Ayes 7, Noes 0. 

Resolution No. 1 was introduced by Council Member Anderson, seconded by Council Member
Christianson, reviewed by Mayor Calvin, and approved on a roll call vote of Ayes 7, Noes 0. 

RESOLUTION NO. 1

Whereas the City Council of the City of Willmar held a public hearing to consider amending the
Municipal Code; and

Whereas the amendment pertains to Chapter 16, Utilities, Article III, Sanitary Sewer System, as
required to implement Delegated Wastewater Pretreatment Program. 

Now therefore be it resolved by the City Council of the City of Willmar that said amendment be
approved and effective after the date of its second publication. 
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Dated this 19th day of December, 2016. 

s/ Marv Calvin
Mayor

Attest: 

s/ Judy Thompson
City Clerk

Mayor Calvin opened the Public Hearing at 7:14 p.m. for the proposed amendment to Ordinance No. 
463, An Ordinance Establishing Urban and Rural Service Districts in the City of Willmar Under Authority of
1965 Session Laws, Chapter 712. City Attorney Robert Scott recommended the hearing be continued until
January 17, 2017 at 7:01 p.m. to meet statutory 30-day publication requirements.  Council Member
Christianson offered a motion to approve City Attorney Scott’s recommendation.  Council Member Anderson
seconded the motion which carried. 

Gary Gilman, 500 NW 34th Street, spoke during the Open Forum.  Mr. Gilman spoke as a member of
the Economic Development Commission (EDC) Board in regard to the Mayor’s recent recommendation to not
re-appoint Linda Kacher to the Board.  Mr. Gilman spoke in support of her re-appointment. 

Sue Quist, 1451 Hansen Drive SW, spoke during the Open Forum.  Ms. Quist extended her gratitude to
Council Members Johnson and Ahmann for their service on the Council and representing the citizens of
Willmar. 

In recognition of their service on the City Council and on behalf of the Mayor’s Office, plaques were
presented to Council Member Ahmann by Council Member Fagerlie, Council Member Johnson by Council
Member Christianson, and Council Member Anderson by Mayor Calvin. 

The Finance Committee Report for December 12, 2016 was presented to the Mayor and Council by
Council Member Anderson.  There were five items for consideration. 

Item No. 1 There were no comments from the public. 

Item No. 2 Staff reviewed with the Committee the proposed 2017 Fire Protection Contract with
Dovre Township.  The state-wide formula used to calculate the amount due from the Township is based on
information from the previous year, which includes operating costs of the Fire Department, depreciation of
the fire station and equipment, the number of firefighter hours used and market values of the area covered in
Dovre Township.  It was noted that the amount of the contract is down slightly from last year.   

The Committee was recommending the Council introduce a resolution authorizing the Mayor and the
City Administrator to execute the agreement as presented in the amount of $21,645.84.  

Resolution No. 2 was introduced by Council Member Anderson, seconded by Council Member
Johnson, reviewed by Mayor Calvin, and approved on a roll call vote of Ayes 7, Noes 0. 

RESOLUTION NO. 2

WHEREAS Dovre Township annually contracts with the City of Willmar Fire Department for fire
protection services; and

WHEREAS it is the established practice of the City of Willmar to use a statewide formula to calculate
the Township cost sharing proposal; 
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NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Willmar that the Mayor and City
Administrator be authorized to execute the fire protection agreement with Dovre Township for the period
01/ 01/ 17 – 12/ 31/ 17 in the amount of $21,645.84. 

Dated this 19th day of December, 2016. 

s/ Marv Calvin
Mayor

Attest: 

s/ Judy Thompson
City Clerk

Item No. 3 Staff presented a request for authorization to replace an older piece of fire
apparatus.  The 1988 Laverne pumper was due to be replaced in 2013.  While the life cycle of this type of fire
apparatus is 25 years, it was not replaced due to the fact that another pumper was more unsafe and needed
early replacement.  The 1988 pumper is starting to show its age and is beginning to require more and more
repairs.  The new fire pumper being proposed for purchase is a multi -purpose vehicle.  It will respond to city
and rural calls and will serve the fire department and other agencies as an SCBA air supply vehicle as well as a
mobile command center.  The truck was designed with both current and future needs in mind.  The
completion and delivery date of the truck will be approximately December 1, 2017. 

Total cost of the new fire truck is $597,922 of which $579,922 is for the apparatus itself and will be
separated into two payments.  $250,215 will be due about June 1, 2017, and $329,707 will be due at delivery
on December 1, 2017.  If the City agrees to and signs the contract prior to December 30, 2016, there will be a
savings of $2,000 which is included in this price.  There is an additional cost of $18,000 for the radio and
intercom system for the truck.  The only way to obtain state bid prices on the radio equipment is to purchase
it separately.  The 2016 Vehicle Replacement Budget has $ 400,000 approved and the 2017 Vehicle
Replacement Budget has $200,000 approved for this project.  Following discussion, it was the consensus of
the Committee to discuss this item in 2017 due to budget timing.  The Council received this for information
only. 

Item No. 4 Staff explained to the Committee that, as required by State Statute, a report is
required for the 2017 Street and Other Improvements.  The list of streets and other proposed projects for
2017 has been prepared.  The City Council is required to order the preparation of the Improvement Report
explaining the proposed improvements and estimated costs. The Committee was recommending the Council
introduce a resolution ordering the Improvement Report for the 2017 Street Improvements.   

Resolution No. 3 was introduced by Council Member Anderson, seconded by Council Member
Christianson, reviewed by Mayor Calvin, and approved on a roll call vote of Ayes 7, Noes 0. 

RESOLUTION NO. 3

RESOLUTION ORDERING PREPARATION OF
REPORT ON IMPROVEMENT

WHEREAS, it is proposed to construct the following improvements under the 2017 Improvement
Projects: 

Grading, aggregate base, curb and gutter, edge drain, sump pump connections, milling, bituminous
pavement, sidewalk, service lines, sanitary sewer, paths, and watermain. 
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And to assess the benefited property for all or a portion of the cost of the improvement, pursuant to
Minnesota Statutes, Section 429.011 to 429.111 (Laws 1953, Chapter 398, as amended). 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF WILLMAR, MINNESOTA: 

That the proposed improvement be referred to the City Engineer for study, and that he is instructed
to report to the Council advising the Council in a preliminary way as to whether the proposed improvement is
feasible, and as to whether it should be best be made as proposed or in connection with some other
improvement, and the estimated cost of the improvement as recommended. 

Dated this 19th day of December, 2016. 

s/ Marv Calvin
Mayor

Attest: 

s/ Judy Thompson
City Clerk

Staff presented to the Committee the revised preliminary budget for the 2017 Improvement Projects
totaling $3,450,000.  It was noted that the budget revision changes the amount of the special assessments
from $500,000 to $1,513,560 due to readdressing the calculation of the assessments.   

The Committee was recommending the Council introduce a resolution to approve the 2017
Improvement Projects Preliminary Budget for a total of $3,450,000 as presented.   

Resolution No. 4 was introduced by Council Member Anderson, seconded by Council Member Nelsen, 
reviewed by Mayor Calvin, and approved on a roll call vote of Ayes 7, Noes 0. 

RESOLUTION NO. 4

PRELIMINARY 2017 STREET IMPROVEMENTS BUDGET
ESTIMATED TOTAL COST $3,450,000.00

Budget Amounts are Essential

OTHER SERVICES: RECEIVABLES: 
Mntc. Of Other Impr.  $ 2,657,735.00 Assessments Property Owners $   1,513,560.00
Other Services $   265,773.00 Community Investment $      486,440.00

TOTAL $ 2,923,508.00 General $      600,000.00
State Aid  $     750,000.00
WTP  $        50,000.00
MUC  $        50,000.00
Kandiyohi County  $                 - 0-___   

TOTAL  $ 3,450,000.00
OTHER CHARGES FINANCING:  
Professional Services $   511,492.00 General $   600,000.00
Other Charges $     15,000.00 Bonds $ 2,000,000.00

TOTAL $   526,492.00 State Aid $   750,000.00
WTP $     50,000.00
MUC $     50,000.00
Kandiyohi County     $               - 0-__ 

TOTAL $ 3,450,000.00
GRAND TOTAL $ 3,450,000.00 GRAND TOTAL $ 3,450,000.00
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Dated this 19th day of December, 2016. 

s/ Marv Calvin
Mayor

Attest: 

s/ Judy Thompson
City Clerk

Item No. 5 Staff explained the $ 250,000 was temporarily borrowed in 2014 from the
Designated Self-Insurance Fund Balance to help fund the City Auditorium/ Gun Range corrections with the
intent of using annual Insurance Dividends to repay it.  In 2014, $31,916 was received from the League of
Minnesota Cities Insurance Trust reducing the amount from $250,000 to $218,083.  In December, 2015, an
additional $50,527 was received and applied to the adjusted balance which reduced the amount needed to
repay the loan to $167,557.  The amount just received in December, 2016, of $85,234, is the largest annual
dividend ever received by the City and, when applied against the loan balance, will reduce the remaining
amount left to repay to $82,323.  Discussion included how there has been a reduction in claims and
settlements which is a factor in the higher dividend as well as a reduction in the reinsurance costs.  Detail of
claim totals will be provided to the Council at a future meeting.  The Council received this for information
only. 

The Finance Committee Report for December 12, 2016, was approved as presented and ordered
placed on file in the City Clerk’s Office upon motion by Council Member Anderson, seconded by Council
Member Nelsen, which carried. 

The Labor Relations Committee Report for December 7, 2016 was presented to the Mayor and
Council by Council Member Ahmann.  There were two items for consideration. 

Item No. 1 There were no public comments. 

Item No. 2 Human Resource Director Bridget Buckingham presented the recommended salary
ranges developed using Springsted’s Compensation/ Classification Study and the City’s pay and point system.  
This system will be used for the Department Directors and Supervisors salary structure pending approval of
the City Council.  Ms. Buckingham noted the positions with an asterisk are the ones that at the prior meeting
were approved to be increased to reach the minimum of their respective ranges.  She indicated that she
applied the six grade and point ranges to those approved at the last meeting using the City’s Hewitt point
system.  The Committee was recommending the Council approve the salary structure for the positions as
presented.  Council Member Ahmann moved to approve the Committee’s recommendation.  Council Member
Anderson seconded the motion, which carried. 

The Labor Relations Committee Report for December 7, 2016, was approved as presented and
ordered placed on file in the City Clerk’s Office upon motion by Council Member Ahmann, seconded by
Council Member Mueske, which carried. 

Council Member Johnson requested the appointment process for City Boards and Commissions be
added to the agenda and discussed later in the meeting. 

The Community Development Committee Report for December 15, 2016 was presented to the Mayor
and Council by Council Member Fagerlie.  There were four items for consideration. 

Item No. 1 There were no public comments.  
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Item No. 2 Staff presented a proposal that the Council consider the acquisition of a 6.15 acre
tract of land that lies north of Highway 40 and was part of the former airport property. The property was part
of a land exchange when the new airport was constructed. The owner has now expressed an interest in selling
the property. The Committee viewed a location map and discussed possible future uses of the site. Staff had
requested authorization to proceed with an appraisal.  The Committee was recommending the Council
authorize staff to pursue an appraisal for the property as the first step in determining whether or not the
Council will proceed with acquisition. Council Member Fagerlie moved to approve the Committee’s
recommendation, with Council Member Nelsen seconding the motion, which carried. 

Item No. 3 Staff presented a request that the Rental Housing Inspection Ordinance be amended
to change requirements for smoke detectors and carbon monoxide detectors. Current law requires that all
residential units be served with smoke and carbon monoxide detection. Although this is difficult to enforce
with owner-occupied single family homes, staff is requesting that the Ordinance be amended to require that
level of detection/ safety for all rental properties. The goal of the amendment is to create consistency between
the City’s ordinance and the adopted State codes. Staff said that as part of the license renewal process for the
rental program, information will be provided to the owners so that they can make the changes to the units in
advance of the required inspections.  The Committee was recommending the Council direct staff to prepare
the Ordinance amendments for introduction at a future Council meeting. Council Member Fagerlie moved to
approve the Committee’s recommendation, with Council Member Mueske seconding the motion, which
carried. 

Item No. 4 Staff presented a proposal to assign the tax abatement program for the Donner/ Oil
Air project from William Donner to Granite Community Bank. William Donner is losing the property on a
foreclosure and the bank has requested that the City formally assign the abatement to the bank, as they are
responsible for all financial matters related to the real estate. Under the terms of the tax abatement
agreement between the City and Donner/ Oil Air, the City has the authority to approve or disapprove any
assignment of the tax abatement.   The Committee was recommending the Council authorize the City to
formally assign the Donner/ Oil Air tax abatement to Granite Community Bank. Following discussion, Council
Member Fagerlie moved to approve the Committee’s recommendation, with Council Member Mueske
seconding the motion, which carried. 

The Community Development Committee Report for December 15, 2016, was approved as presented
and ordered placed on file in the City Clerk’s Office upon motion by Council Member Fagerlie, seconded by
Council Member Mueske, which carried. 

Interim City Administrator McGuire was recommending the City Council introduce a Resolution to
extend the Cable Television Franchise expiration date from January 8, 2017 to June 30, 2017. 

Resolution No. 5 was introduced by Council Member Fagerlie, seconded by Council Member Nelsen, 
reviewed by Mayor Calvin, and approved on a roll call vote of Ayes 7, Noes 0. 

RESOLUTION NO. 5

GRANTING CC VIII OPERATING, LLC
A FRANCHISE EXTENSION TO JUNE 30, 2017

WHEREAS, on or about November 21, 2001, the City of Willmar, Minnesota (“City”) granted a Cable
Television Franchise Ordinance (“Franchise”) to CC VIII Operating, LLC, d/ b/ a Charter Communications, Inc. 

Charter”) and

WHEREAS, the initial term of the Franchise will expire on or about January 7, 2017; and

WHEREAS, both the City and Charter desire to extend the term of the Franchise to facilitate renewal
negotiations under state and federal law. 



7

NOW, THEREFORE, the City Council of the City of Willmar, Minnesota hereby resolves as follows: 

1. The Franchise is hereby amended by extending the term of the Franchise from January 8, 2017
through and including June 30, 2017. 

2. Except as specifically modified hereby, the Franchise shall remain in full force and effect. 

3. The City and Charter hereby agree that neither waives any rights either may have under the
Franchise or applicable law. 

4. This Resolution shall become effective upon the occurrence of both of the following conditions: 
1) The Resolution being passed and adopted by the Willmar City Council and (2) Charter’s

acceptance of this Resolution. 

Dated this 19th day of December, 2016. 

s/ Marv Calvin
Mayor

Attest: 

s/ Judy Thompson
City Clerk

City Clerk Judy Thompson presented applications for renewals of 2017 On-Sale Sunday Liquor
Licenses.  All applicants are in compliance and the Police Department has approved the applications.  Council
Member Anderson moved to approve the On-Sale, Club On-Sale 2017 Sunday Liquor License Renewals as
listed.  Council Member Nelsen seconded the motion, which carried. 

City Clerk Judy Thompson also presented an application for a Special Event by On-Sale Liquor
License Holder Permit for an event at the Civic Center where the Willmar Curling Club is planning to hold a 3-
day Curling New Year’s Eve Bonspiel on January 6, 7 and 8, 2017 and also to hold a 3-day Curling Novice
Bonspiel on March 10, 11, and 12, 2017.  Staff has reviewed the permit and the applicant is Baker’s Eagle
Creek Eatery LLC dba The Oaks at Eagle Creek with the on-site employee listed as Benjamin Hooper.  Council
Member Anderson made a motion to approve the On-Sale Liquor License for these events.  Council Member
Christianson seconded the motion which carried on a roll call vote of Ayes 7, Noes 0. 

Council Member Johnson addressed the Council in regard to the comments brought forth in the open
forum by Mr. Gilman.  Council Member Johnson asked if the decision to not reappoint Ms. Linda Kacher to the
Commission was a decision made by the Commission.  Mayor Calvin stated it was a Mayoral appointment
made by the Mayor. Council Member Johnson disagreed that it is the Mayor’s decision, and cited City Charter
Sections 304 and 401.  The Economic Development Commission is a Joint Powers Agreement between the
City of Willmar and the County of Kandiyohi. Paragraph 12 of the Agreement states the Economic Commission
shall hereby establish an Economic Development Operations Board consisting of seven members appointed
by the Commission. Council Member Johnson concluded correspondence sent by the Mayor to Ms. Kacher
exceeded his authority as Mayor and the reappointment should be done by the Economic Development
Commission and in that interest, Council Member Johnson offered a motion that the Council direct the City
Administrator to draft a letter from the City to the Economic Development Commission recommending that
Linda Kacher be reappointed by the Commission to a second term on the Operations Board of the Economic
Development Commission.  Council Member Fagerlie seconded the motion.   

Council Member Anderson requested an opinion from City Attorney Scott, as past history indicates
the Council approves the appointments as made by the Mayor. Council Member Anderson continued stating
this is a total change in philosophy and he would not be interested in doing that until he knows the other side
of the story.   
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Council Member Mueske stated the interpretation is the pivotal piece because if you say the authority
of this council is to intervene in the process by the very nature of which you just said is where the commission
is to make the appointment, we would be intervening as well.   

Council Member Johnson offered a motion to take a recess while City Attorney Robert Scott reviewed
the Joint Powers Agreement. Council Member Ahmann seconded the motion which carried on a vote of
Ayes 5, Noes 2.   Council Members Anderson and Nelsen cast the “no” votes. 

The meeting recessed at 8:03 p.m. 

The meeting reconvened at 8:10 p.m. 

Following the recess, City Attorney Scott stated when an Operations Board is provided for in a
contract, we need to follow the terms of the Joint Powers Agreement that states that the EDC itself, which is
the Board created by the City and County, has the authority to make the appointments to the Operations
Board.  Now in practice, it is his understanding, that appointments to the Operations Board are made by the
EDC, but the EDC essentially allows the two parties involved in the agreement provide half the names each . 
The practice has been, for the Mayor to bring forward name(s) for that position and the Council to approve or
disapprove of the Mayor’s recommendation. That said, there is no requirement that the stated process be
followed, which has been the custom in practice of this body to make the recommendation to the EDC, but
there is nothing about the motion made before by Council Member Johnson that’s on the table now, that isn’t
proper.  If it passed it would be a proper way to request the Council’s recommendation of who the EDC should
appoint to that Board.   

Council Member Mueske offered a friendly amendment to the motion recommending we send a letter
to the EDC to make that appointment without any recommendation from the Council. Council Member Nelsen
seconded the amendment. Council Member Johnson preferred a formal amendment.   Council Member
Mueske offered a motion that we let the EDC make the appointment to the Operations Board as laid out in the
City Charter without recommendation, and that the Mayor send correspondence to Ms. Kacher indicating the
Council’s action.  Council Member Nelsen seconded the motion.   

Council Member Christianson would like the Council’s recommendation that this person be
reinstated for a second term and doesn’t agree with the amendment and feels we need to make the
recommendation.   

Mayor Calvin stated “ this process has been followed by Council since 2003 and today is 2016, why
has this never been called out before?  Why did you willingly appoint these names and move them forward
every two years knowing it was a violation of our Constitution of our Charter?”   Council Member Johnson
stated no one has ever complained to him before.  Mayor Calvin answered, “so the only way we deal with
things is if we get a complaint?”  Council Member Johnson answered “sometimes.”   

Council Member Anderson stated in past the recommendation went to the Joint Powers Board.  They
approved the recommendation of the Mayor and Council, so to think the operations board has anything to do
with the latitude in it, it is the joint powers board that has the authority. 

Council Member Christianson stated that the recommendation from the Council, of the six people on
the Board, five were lobbied to vote against the person.  Council Member Nelsen called point of order. Mayor
Calvin recognized it.  Council Member Nelsen reminded the council we need to address the amendment that
this is about the process, not the person. Council Member Christianson stated his comments are quite
relevant.   Mayor Calvin stated the point of order carries.   

Council Member Johnson disagreed on the point of order called by Council Member Nelsen.  Mayor
Calvin addressed City Attorney Scott and asked, “if there is a disagreement, can he then call the question?” 
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City Attorney Scott stated he could essentially make an appeal of the ruling of the chair and the City Council
would vote as a whole on that if they so choose.   Mayor Calvin asked City Attorney Scott how to proceed.  City
Attorney Scott stated it could be a voice vote and if help is needed in determining the vote, you could certainly
call for a roll call.  Mayor Calvin called for a vote all in favor of the appeal.  The appeal passed on a roll call
vote of Ayes 4, Noes 2 – Council Members Nelsen and Anderson casting the “no” votes..  Council Member
Mueske abstained.   

Council Member Christianson disagreed.  

Council Member Mueske stated if the Joint Powers Board wants recommendations, once they realize
they have that authority, they will ask for them.   

Council Member Nelsen stands for the amendment.   

Mayor Calvin called for a vote for the amendment as presented, which failed on a roll call vote of
Ayes 3, Noes 4.  Council Members Christianson, Ahmann, Johnson, and Fagerlie cast the “no” votes. 

Mayor Calvin called for a vote on the initial motion which is to make a recommendation to the Joint
Powers Board of the EDC on a recommendation of Linda Kacher to serve in that position.  

Interim City Administrator McGuire stated to call the question.  Council Member Mueske called the
question.  Council Member Anderson seconded.  The motion carried.  

Mayor Calvin proceeded to call for a vote on the original motion as presented by Council Member
Johnson.  The motion passed on a roll call vote of Ayes 4, Noes 3.  Council Members Anderson, Nelsen and
Mueske cast the “no” votes. 

There were no Committee meetings dates scheduled at this time. 

Council Member Anderson offered a motion to adjourn the meeting with Council Member Mueske
seconding the motion, which carried.  The meeting adjourned at 8:38 p.m.     

Attest:       MAYOR

SECRETARY TO THE COUNCIL


